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DATE:  Tuesday, June 11, 2024  
 
TIME:   5:00 p.m. 
 
LOCATION: 5055 Walnut Drive, Eureka, CA 
 
    Teleconference locations: 5055 Walnut Drive, Eureka, CA 
        20 Via Ravello, Henderson, NV 
      
The HCSD Boardroom is open to the public during open session segment(s) of the meeting. 
This meeting will also be held by Zoom video/teleconference, per Government Code Section 
54953(b). If members of the public cannot attend in person and would like to speak on an 
agenda item including Public Participation, please join through the Zoom website 
(https://zoom.us) entering Meeting ID 867 4479 5850 and Passcode 197244.  Access may also 
be achieved via telephone only by dialing 1-669-900-9128. 

 

A. ROLL CALL 
 

Directors Benzonelli, Gardiner, Hansen, Matteoli, Ryan 
 

B. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

C. CONSENT CALENDAR 
 

1. Approval of June 11, 2024 Agenda 
2. Approval of Minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 28, 2024 

 

D. REPORTS 
 

1. General Manager 
 

a) District Update 
 

2. Finance Department 
 

a) May 2024 Check Register 
 

3. Engineering 
 

a) Update 
 

4. Planning  
 

a) Update 
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5. Legal Counsel   

 
6. Director Reports 

 
7. Other 

 

E. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION ** 
 
**Members of the public will be given the opportunity to comment on items not on the 
agenda.  Please use the information set forth above to participate via Zoom.  The Board 
requests that speakers please state their name and where they are from, be clear, concise 
and limit their communications to 3 to 5 minutes.  At the conclusion of all oral 
communications, the Board or staff may choose to briefly respond with information in 
response to comments; however, the Brown Act prohibits discussion of matters not on the 
published agenda.  Matters requiring discussion, or action, will be placed on a future 
agenda. 

 

F. NEW BUSINESS 
 

1. Consideration of Supporting a Climate Resilience Bond 
2. Consideration of the Employee Negotiation Ad Hoc Committee Recommendation 
3. First Reading of Draft Fiscal Year 2024/25 Budget 
4. Review of Appropriations Limit for Fiscal Year 2024/25 
5. Review of Employee Reimbursements for Fiscal Year 2023/2024 
6. Consideration of Adopting Resolution 2024-04 Approving a District Workplace 

Violence Prevention Plan  
 

G. ADJOURNMENT 
 
Next Res:  2024-05 
Next Ord:  2024-01 
 
In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, if you need special assistance to participate in this 
meeting, please contact Robert Christensen at (707) 443-4558, ext. 210 or by email at 
asm@humboldtcsd.org.  Notification 48 hours prior to the meeting will enable the District to make 
reasonable arrangements to ensure accessibility to this meeting (28 CFR 35.102 – 35.104 ADA Title II). 
 
Pursuant to §54957.5(a) of the California Government Code, any public record writings relating to an 
agenda item for an open session of a regular meeting of the Board of Directors, not otherwise exempt 
from public disclosure, are available for public inspection upon request at the District offices located at 
5055 Walnut Drive, Monday through Friday (holidays excepted) during regular business hours. 
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The Board of Directors of the Humboldt Community Services District met in Regular 
Session at 5:00 p.m. on Tuesday, May 28, 2024, at 5055 Walnut Drive, Eureka, 
California with public participation available via Zoom tele/video conference. 
 
A. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL 

 
Present upon roll call were Directors Benzonelli, Gardiner, Hansen, Matteoli, and 
Ryan.  Staff in attendance:  General Manager Williams (GM), Finance Manager 
Montag (FM), Assistant Engineer Rawal (AE), and Utility Services Planner McNeill 
(USP). 

 
B. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

President Benzonelli invited those present to join in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
C. CONSENT CALENDAR 

 
1. Approval of the May 28, 2024 Agenda 
2. Approval of Minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 14, 2024  
3. Appoint New Board Secretary Robert Christensen 

 
 Director Ryan noted that the recorded vote on page four of the Minutes should be 

moved directly under the motion for New Business item 1. 
 
 DIRECTOR MATTEOLI MOVED, DIRECTOR GARDINER SECONDED, TO 

ACCEPT AND APPROVE THE MAY 28, 2024 CONSENT CALENDAR. MOTION 
CARRIED UPON THE FOLLOWING ROLL CALL VOTE: 

 
 AYES:    BENZONELLI, GARDINER, HANSEN, MATTEOLI, RYAN  
 NOES:  NONE 
 ABSENT:  NONE 
 

D. REPORTS 

 

1. General Manager 
 

a) District Update 
 

 Administrative Services – The new Administrative Assistant Rob Christensen 
began working for the District on May 20th, 2024.  

 Automation –  
o The District SCADA program is moving forward.  Software and 

Panels are being built and tested and personnel are being trained. 
o Automated meter reading program is moving forward with a target 

of 2,500 installs this calendar year. 
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 Fleet – New regulations regarding fleet electrification require the district to 
replace vehicles in the District fleet with zero emissions vehicles. Two trucks 
are scheduled to be replaced in the next two years, and no zero emission 
vehicles exist that perform the functions of the trucks. The District is working 
on a solution to comply with the regulations. 
 
Gardiner asked for more information about the zero emissions requirement.  
GM responded that between 2025 and 2030 a certain percentage of annual 
new vehicle purchases must be zero emissions. Both vehicles scheduled to 
be replaced are Ford F350 utility trucks that are frequently used to tow the 
District’s excavator, skid steer and portable generators. There are no zero 
emissions vehicles that would satisfy the requirements of these vehicles. The 
GM is working with the California Air Resources Board on a potential waiver 
or other potential solutions. The board discussed ideas for potential 
mitigation. 
 

2. Finance Department 
 

a) April 2024 Budget Report 
  

FM summarized the report highlighting a fairly standard month. The FM noted 
a higher expense than typical for street light operating expenses due to a 
resolved billing issue with PG&E; The total expense for street lights is still 
projected to be within budget for the year. A negative amount is reported for 
liability insurance expenses in April due to two claims that the District made.  
The claims reduce the expended amount actual for 2023-24., however liability 
insurance expenses for the year will still be higher than the original budget 
projection. 
 

3. Engineering 
 

a) Update 
 

AE reviewed the May 22, 2024 Memorandum summarizing the increased 
efficiency of the new utility crane truck which reduces set up time allowing the 
operations and maintenance crew to service two additional pump sites each 
day.  The truck also has features that allow the District to perform services 
with increased safety and effectiveness.  The Operations and Maintenance 
department is completing two CIP projects at the Ridgewood Water Booster 
Station and the Roth Court Sewer Lift Station. 
 

4. Planning 
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a) Update 
 
USP reported that the District is progressing towards its goal of replacing 
2,500 meters by year end.  The District is prioritizing replacement by age of 
meter to reduce the number of meters that are likely to be under registering 
consumption. The planning department is working with project proponents for 
planned new apartments in the Humboldt Hill area.  Annual inspection of the 
District’s portable diesel generators was completed by the North Coast 
Unified Air Quality Management District and no issues were found. 
 
Director Gardiner asked about the lifespan of installed meters. The USP 
responded that the oldest meters in operation in the district are approximately 
50 years old. Employees are identifying the average age of meters by route. 
When meters are replaced, they undergo a water benchmark test and data is 
collected on how accurately they performed. The GM stated that the 
American Water Works Association and Manufacturers both recommend 
replacement of meters every ten years.  

 
E. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 

 

None 

 

F. NEW BUSINESS 

 
1. Review, Consider Fiscal Year 2024/25 Draft Capital Improvement Program (CIP) 

Tables. 
 

GM reviewed the CIP tables schedule of necessary system improvement projects 
and highlighted specific projects that the District will be working on in the coming 
fiscal year. Spending on capital projects in FY 24-25 is $5.5 million; $4 million is 
new spending and $1.5 million is rolled over from FY 23-24.  
 
Director Benzonelli asked if inflation is considered when forecasting costs in the 
CIP. The future projections are modeled without an inflation factor. The District 
seeks grant funding specifically for projects in the CIP to reduce the overall cost 
to the ratepayers. The GM is working with the County to identify critical path 
projects for infrastructure that is lacking for proposed development within the 
District so that the County may seek funding to make the projects more feasible. 
ACWA is currently lobbying for funding for rehabilitation and replacement of 
infrastructure.  
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IT WAS THEN MOVED BY DIRECTOR RYAN, SECONDED BY DIRECTOR 
HANSEN, TO ACCEPT AND APPROVE THE 2024/25 DRAFT CAPITAL 
IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM (CIP) TABLES. 

 
  AYES:    BENZONELLI, GARDINER, HANSEN, MATTEOLI, RYAN 
  NOES:  NONE 

ABSENT:  NONE 
 

G. ADJOURNMENT 
 

 There being no further business, IT WAS MOVED BY DIRECTOR MATTEOLI, 
SECONDED BY DIRECTOR HANSEN, TO ADJOURN. MOTION CARRIED UPON 
THE FOLLOWING ROLL CALL VOTE: 

 
 AYES:    BENZONELLI, GARDINER, HANSEN, MATTEOLI, RYAN 
 NOES:  NONE 
 ABSENT:  NONE  
 
THE BOARD ADJOURNED ITS REGULAR MEETING OF MAY 28, 2024 AT 5:52 P.M. 
 
 
 

       ______________________________  
                Submitted, Board Secretary 
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MEMORANDUM 

 

TO:  Board of Directors 

 

FROM: Terrence Williams, General Manager  
 
DATE:   June 7, 2024 
 
SUBJECT:  General Manager Report for June 11, 2024 Board Meeting 
 
 
Water Main Break 

At 11:00 pm on June 4, a customer called into our emergency line to report a mainline break.  

The break occurred on an eight-inch asbestos cement water main on Lucas St. between 

Harrison Ave. and Myrtle Ave.  The construction crew responded to the leak location, 

isolated the broken pipe, excavated the road and made the repair.  Matt, Keith, Hunter and 

Mark from the District’s construction department worked diligently from the time the call came 

in until after 4:00 am when the repair was finally completed.  Thanks to these gentlemen’s 

hard work, positive pressure was maintained throughout the incident and the line was flushed 

before being returned to service so no contamination was introduced into the District’s 

system. 

The break on Lucas is the second time this year that that particular water main has failed, 

and the fourth asbestos cement water main failure this year. The first was on February 3, on 

Chad Lane in the Humboldt Hill area. The second was on Lucas Street on April 1.  The third 

was on May 3, on Wycliff Lane, also in the Humboldt Hill area.  The June 4 mainline break 

marks the fourth such break this year.  District staff is investigating these two areas to try to 

identify any operational reasons for these failures but so far, the only results we are coming 

up with is that the pipes are aged and in need of replacement. 

All four of the mainline breaks this year have been asbestos cement pipe.  The District 

maintains over fifty miles of asbestos cement water mains and also over fifty miles of 

asbestos cement sewer mains.  The District’s Steel Main Replacement Program that has 

been ongoing for the past thirty plus years replaced a mere 15 miles of water main.  It is 

critical that the District accelerate our water and sewer main rehabilitation program so that 

we can sustainably serve our community and avoid running our staff ragged making 

emergency repair after emergency repair. 

Rehabilitation of our distribution and collection system to minimize reliance on emergency 

response is an attainable goal the District can reach to express its gratitude to our dedicated 

staff. 
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ENGINEERING MEMORANDUM 

 
 
To:  Board of Directors  

From:  Kush Rawal, Assistant Engineer  

Date: June 6, 2024  

Subject:  Assistant Engineer Progress Report for June 11, 2024 Board Meeting  
_____________________________________________________________ 

 
Since the early 1990s, HCSD has been systematically replacing 15 miles of 
deteriorating steel water mains as part of a Steel Main Replacement (SMR) program. 
The remaining SMR projects make up approximately a 1/2 mile of pipe line. Stanford 
Circle and Temple Circle are two current CIP projects that belong to the SMR program 
that District forces are currently working to complete. 
 
The road surface conditions at both Temple Circle and Stanford Circle are severely 
deteriorated due to age. Several ratepayers have approached HCSD employees to 
inquire about paving the road after replacing the steel water main is possible. HCSD is a 
water and sewer utility that is not equipped to pave roads beyond standard trench and 
patch repair. As a result, the District’s Engineer has been in contact with the County’s 
Road Superintendent to work out a negotiation where the District will cover a portion of 
the material costs and the County will pave the road at each site location.  
 
On June 4, 2024, an agreement was reached between Humboldt Community Services 
District and Humboldt County Public Works Department. HCSD agreed to cover asphalt 
material cost. In turn, the County roads division has agreed to pave the entirety of 
Temple and Stanford Circles respectively. By finalizing this agreement: 1) District forces 
will be able to move on to the next CIP construction project due to time saved 2) 
HCPWD will be able to complete road maintenance that would otherwise be neglected 
due to a limited budget 3) The residents in the affected project areas will feel heard and 
see a collaborative effort between our agencies to restore the roadway. 
 
Overall, this agreement is a great benefit to HCSD, HCPWD, and the residents of 
Temple and Stanford Circles. The District looks forward to developing more 
opportunities to strengthen relationships with other agencies that will better serve the 
community. After finalizing the agreement, the County expressed they are also looking 
forward to working out future collaborative efforts with HCSD.  
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MEMORANDUM 

 

TO:  Board of Directors 

 

FROM:  Brian McNeill, Utility Services Planner 
 
DATE:   June 7, 2024 
 
SUBJECT:  Utility Services Planner Report for June 11, 2024 Board Meeting 
 
 
 
 
District staff have been replacing water meters at an efficient pace. For comparison purposes, in 

2023 District staff replaced 72 water meters and so far in 2024, 246 water meters have been 

replaced. Unfortunately, Badger meter company is experiencing some supply chain issues for a 

couple of integral components and will not be able to ship additional meters until late September. 

This delay in delivery, will impact our ability to meet our desired meter replacements for the year. 

When more water meters arrive, we will again ramp up our deployment of new meters throughout the 

District.  

The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency is requiring the District to test the well water for 

Perfluoroalkyl and Polyfluoroalkyl Substance (PFAS) contamination.  As part of this requirement, the 

sampling and testing is paid for by the State of California. Geosyntec is the local State selected 

consultant collecting the PFAS samples for the District. Geosyntec came out this week and collected 

raw water samples from both active District water wells. Results of the testing should be completed 

and distributed in approximately three months.  

District staff pulled water samples from each of the District’s water wells, as well as samples from the 

distribution system as required by the State Water Resources Control Board Division of Drinking 

Water. The well samples will be tested for Nitrates, and the distribution system samples will be tested 

for Trihalomethanes (TTHMs) and a group of five Halo-acetic Acids (HAA5). These tests are 

performed as a precaution to help ensure that the District’s systems are not being infiltrated by 

outside contaminants. The presence of Nitrates in the water wells could be an indication of surface 

water contamination into the groundwater. TTHMs and HAA5 compounds, also called disinfection 

byproducts, are formed when free chlorine comes into contact with naturally occurring organic 

material in the water.  Elevated levels of disinfection byproducts pose a health risk on their own and 

also indicate that there are elevated levels of organic material in the drinking water. The District 

drinking water has never shown signs of either of these contamination pathways. District staff 

expects these samples to return the same results. 

The construction season is definitely upon us, and the Planning Department continues to respond to 

new building referrals and assisting project proponents with moving their projects forward.  
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AGENDA REPORT 
 
 
For HCSD Board of Directors Regular Meeting of: June 11, 2024 
 
AGENDA ITEM: F-1    
 
TITLE: Consideration of Supporting a Climate Resilience Bond Measure  
 
PRESENTED BY:  Terrence Williams, General Manager 
   
 
 
Recommendation: 
 
Staff suggests the HCSD Board consider support for a Climate Resilience Bond 
Measure by authorizing the General Manager to send a letter to Assemblymember Jim 
Wood and Senate President Pro Tempore Senator Mike McGuire 
 
Summary: 
 
In advance of the November 2024 General Election, the California Legislature is 
considering two different proposals, SB 867 which is sponsored by Senator Ben Allen 
and AB 1567 which is sponsored by Assemblymember Eduardo Garcia, that would 
place a Climate Resilience Bond on the Ballot.  Both proposals allocate approximately 
$5.2 Billion for safe drinking water and water resilience programs. 
 
ACWA has indicated that this bond will not only fund new infrastructure, but will also 
provide funding for the replacement and rehabilitation of existing infrastructure.  Funding 
awarded from Federal and State resources is often restricted to new infrastructure. 
   
The last day for a legislative measure to qualify for the November 2024 Election ballot is 
June 27.  Both SB 867 and AB 1567 have received floor votes and have been referred 
for consideration to the other chamber.  Final hearings have not yet been scheduled so 
it is not yet known which bill will be the legislative vehicle for the Climate Resilience 
Bond.  In preparation for final action ACWA is calling upon member agencies to reach 
out to their State Legislators to urge them to support placing a Climate Resilience Bond 
on the November ballot. 
 
Fiscal Impact: 
 
None 
 
Attachments: Draft Letter of Support 
  ACWA – Climate Resilience Bond – Water Infrastructure Priorities 
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June 11, 2024 
 
 
Assemblymember Jim Wood 
State Capitol 
P.O. Box 942849 
Sacramento, CA 94249-0002 
 
RE: Support for a Climate Resiliency Bond for the November 2024 Election 
 
Dear Assemblymember Wood: 
 
On behalf of the Humboldt Community Services District, we respectfully request that you support a 
proposal to place a climate resiliency bond on the ballot for the November 2024 Election to 
address the pressing infrastructure needs of local water districts in California. A climate resiliency 
bond would allocate approximately $5.2 billion dollars for safe drinking water and water resilience 
programs.  
 
The Humboldt Community Services District is an independent special district that provides 
essential water distribution and wastewater collection services to a community of about 20,000 
people that reside in the unincorporated area surrounding Eureka, CA.  
 
California is facing unprecedented challenges posed by climate change. These challenges 
threaten the reliability and safety of our water supply system, jeopardizing the health and 
livelihoods of our ratepayers. It is imperative that the District be able to fortify our water 
infrastructure and adapt to the realities of a changing climate. 
 
By placing a climate resiliency bond on the November 2024 ballot, the District will have an 
opportunity to invest in critical projects that will enhance the resiliency of our water system, protect 
against future disasters, and ensure access to clean and reliable water for our community. These 
projects include upgrading aging infrastructure and implementing innovative technologies to 
improve the environmental safety of our wastewater system. 
 
A climate resiliency bond represents a much-needed solution to preparing California’s 
infrastructure to withstand the challenges of climate change.  We urge you to support legislation to 
place a climate resiliency bond on the November ballot and we ask you to work with your 
colleagues to prioritize its passage. 
 
Respectfully, 
 
 
 
Terrence Williams  
General Manager  
 
cc: Association of California Water Agencies  



DROUGHT AND FLOOD 

Climate Resilience Bond – 
Water Infrastructure Priorities

Adapting to climate change requires California to urgently and significantly rehabilitate and modify existing water 
facilities, improve operational flexibility, and make generational investments in new water infrastructure. The State 
is currently underprepared to manage a water system with a decreasing snowpack, less frequent precipitation, 
and weather extremes. Additional above- and below-ground storage capacity must be developed to capture 
precipitation. In addition, new and enhanced conveyance facilities are essential for moving collected and stored 
water, connecting suppliers with different supply sources, transferring water among water users, and recharging 
groundwater for multi-beneficial purposes. State investment in water infrastructure is crucial to providing the 
reliable delivery of water to California residents, businesses, and agriculture. In addition, climate resilience 
projects have also been shown to stimulate local economies and create jobs.

Fresno Irrigation District: 
Savory Groundwater Recharge Basin

UPDATED MAY 13, 2024

Eastern Municipal Water District: 
French Valley Recycled Water Expansion

Dam Safety/Reservoir Operations: ($623 million)
In California, the average age of the 1,246 dams 
that fall under the jurisdiction of the state’s Division 
of Safety of Dams is more than 70 years. In 2022, 
the state rated 112 of those dams as “less than 
satisfactory” and applied capacity restrictions to many 
reservoirs, resulting in significantly reduced water 
storage. Dam safety projects protect public safety, 
regain lost storage capacity, and fortify facilities for 
intensified storms due to climate change. In addition, 
dam enhancements to support Forecast-Informed 
Reservoir Operations (FIRO) further increase the 
climate resilience of dams using data from watershed 
monitoring and weather forecasting, which in turn 
allows for optimization of water releases from 
reservoirs to better respond to droughts and floods.

Recycling and Desalination: ($990 million)
The State has set a target of 1.8 million acre-feet of 
new recycled water by the year 2040. In order to 
meet this goal, the State Water Resources Control 
Board (State Water Board) estimates that the cost 
to State, local, and federal agencies will total 
approximately $27 billion. In addition, the State has 
set a target of expanding brackish groundwater 
desalination by 84,000 acre-feet per year by 2040. 
Both ocean and brackish groundwater and surface 
water desalination play an important role in local 
communities’ water supply planning process to 
enhance California’s drought resilience.



Los Vaqueros Reservoir

Contra Costa Water District: 
Contra Costa Canal

Western Municipal Water District: 
Recycled Water & Groundwater Recharge

Mesa Water: 
Drought-Resilient Supply Project

Safe Drinking Water/Water Quality: ($440 million)
ACWA strongly supported the creation of California’s 
Safe and Affordable Drinking Water Fund and 
recognizes the need to continue to direct resources 
to disadvantaged communities dealing with water 
quality issues. In addition, there are a number of 
communities throughout California dealing with water 
quality issues, including those caused by perfluoroalkyl 
and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) and other 
contamination that will result in hundreds of millions of 
dollars in treatment costs to ratepayers. 

Groundwater: ($733 million)
Historic droughts over the last several decades have 
placed extreme strain on California’s groundwater 
basins. In response to the Sustainable Groundwater 
Management Act (SGMA), local agencies have 
proposed more than 340 new recharge projects that, if 
built, could result in as much as 2.2 million acre-feet of 
additional stored water in a single wet year by 2030.

Flood Protection: ($733 million)
Levees, weirs, bypasses, and other flood protection 
facilities reduce the risk of major flooding. Projects 
that repair, expand, or replace these facilities are 
essential to flood management and public safety. As 
recent atmospheric rivers have shown, California must 
invest significant resources in coastal and inland flood 
protection including new infrastructure to capture 
flood flows and divert them to groundwater recharge 
facilities. 

Regional Water Conveyance: ($586 million)
New regional water conveyance systems and repairs 
of existing facilities will be essential to create a more 
resilient water infrastructure system. The Bureau of 
Reclamation estimates that repairing arterial canals 
in the central valley that have been damaged due to 
subsidence will cost over $500 million. Many local and  
regional conveyance upgrades and repairs are needed 
throughout the State to create access to new water 
sources or provide emergency backup conveyance.  

Regional Watershed Resilience: ($366 million)
Regional and inter-regional scale watershed resilience 
projects are essential to maximize investments that 
increase water infrastructure resilience to climate 
change. These projects include Integrated Regional 
Water Management (IRWM) projects and other 
regional collaborations that focus on managing the 
region’s water resources, setting regional priorities for 
water infrastructure, improving regional water self-
reliance, or reducing reliance on the Sacramento-San 
Joaquin Delta.

Surface Water Storage: ($550 million)
As climate change continues to reduce California’s 
snowpack, which serves as a natural storage reservoir, 
the State must invest in additional water storage 
infrastructure to capture and store rainfall for utilization 
during dry periods. The Governor’s Water Supply 
Strategy identifies the need to develop over 4-million-
acre feet of new storage facilities with other estimates 
placing the need much higher. 

State Water Project Climate Change Resilience: 
($366 million)
The California State Water Project (SWP) is a multi-
purpose water storage and delivery system that delivers 
water to 27 million Californians and many farms and 
businesses throughout the state. In order to continue 
to provide safe and reliable drinking water and to meet 
the renewable energy goals established for the SWP, 
California should provide funding to enhance the SWP 
delivery of water and increase its energy resilience.

Water Conservation: ($366 million)
From 2013 to 2016, statewide per capita residential 
water use declined 21 percent and has remained 16 
percent below (on average) 2013 levels. Public water 
agencies continue to invest in water conservation 
projects and programs that increase conservation efforts, 
such as turf replacement programs, water loss projects, 
and other water-use efficiency upgrades. Similarly, there 
are significant infrastructure projects at agricultural 
irrigation districts that would yield water savings. 
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